Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

August 7, 2019


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

August 7, 2019

The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in August on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr., Robert M. Massimiano and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Finance Director Steven H. Repole was excused from the meeting.

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 


Notice of Closed Meeting

On Wednesday, July 17, 2019, during a regularly scheduled meeting of the Mayor & Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”), a Closed Meeting was requested and approved by all present pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (4) To consider a matter that concerns the proposal for a business or industrial organization to locate, expand, or remain in the State.


ACTION: The minutes of the July 17, 2019 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION: The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Budget Amendment 2020-01

Mr. George presented Budget Amendment 2020-01 to recognize the forfeiture of seized funds ($2,099) and their use in funding of unbudgeted new and replacement window tinting for the Elkton Police Department Records Room.

ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2020-01 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Planning Department 2018 Annual Report

Ms. Minner presented the Planning Department 2018 Annual Report. A copy of the report was placed in the record of the minutes.

Town Administrator's Report

Ordinance 4-2019 Medical Office in Town Center Zone - Presented for Adoption


Mr. George presented Ordinance 4-2019 Medical Office in Town Center Zone for adoption. He stated Ordinance 4-2019, which was introduced on July 19, 2019, amends the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article X., Permissible Uses, Section 3.130.  Permissible Uses Table; and Article XII., Supplementary Use Regulations, to regulate primary offices of physicians. He stated Ordinance 4-2019 was reviewed and approved by the Planning Commission and Town Attorney. 


ACTION:
Ordinance 4-2019 Medical Office in Town Center Zone was adopted on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 

Contract - Priority Construction Project 2018-003 Town Square ADA Project


Mr. George stated he is not presenting the contract associated with Project 2018-003 Town Square ADA Project, as it has not yet been returned by Priority Construction. He stated he will present the contract for approval once received. 


Resolution R10-2019 Columbia Bank Loan in the amount of $616,000 for the 
purchase of vehicles and related equipment

Mr. George presented Resolution R10-2019 authorizing a loan from the Columbia Bank in the amount of $616,000 for the purchase of vehicles and related equipment. A copy of Resolution R10-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


Mayor Alt noted this is the first loan in the last 5 years, as the Board has been utilizing General Fund for purchase of vehicles and equipment in that timeframe. 


ACTION:
Resolution R10-2019 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present.


Commissioner Robert Massimiano Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for 
event scheduled in the Elkton Municipal Building Community Room on October 12, 
2019 

Mr. George presented a Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition from Commissioner Massimiano regarding an event scheduled in the Elkton Municipal Building Community Room on October 12, 2019.

ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the event scheduled in the Elkton Municipal Building Community Room on October 12, 2019 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. Commissioner Massimiano abstained from the vote. 

Mayor Alt's Report

Mayor Alt stated the Town of Elkton is the only Cecil County municipality that is not a member of the Cecil County Chamber of Commerce. He queried the Board for a consensus to join the Chamber. It was the consensus of the Board to join the Cecil County Chamber of Commerce. 

Mayor Alt requested approval of the reappointment of Ms. Paula Newton to the Historic District Commission for the term September 1, 2019 - August 31, 2022.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Ms. Paula Newton to the Historic District Commission for the term September 1, 2019 - August 31, 2022 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 

Mayor Alt requested approval of the reappointment of Ms. Nancy Yerkes to the Historic District Commission for the term September 1, 2019 - August 31, 2022.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Ms. Nancy Yerkes to the Historic District Commission for the term September 1, 2019 - August 31, 2022 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Mayor Alt asked the Board to provide recommendations for 2 vacancies on the Town's Historic District Commission.

Mayor Alt stated the Town received requests for the following donations: Elkton Junior Football League ($500); Elkton VFW ($500 for operating expenses); and Elkton High School Football Touchdown Club ($500). He queried the Board for a consensus regarding the donations. It was the consensus of the Board to honor the donation requests. 

Commissioner Massimiano's Report

Commissioner Massimiano stated he attended Mr. J.P. Henry's photography reception at the Cecil County Arts Council on July 3, 2019. He expressed appreciation for a kind "thank you" card received from Mr. Henry and his Mother.

Commissioner Piner's Report

Commissioner Piner thanked the Elkton Police Department for its community commitment during the annual Jr. Police Academy and National Night Out activities.

Commissioner Givens' Report

Commissioner Givens requested traffic control devices for Bethel Street during the Wright's Church annual picnic on August 24th. 


Commissioner Givens commended all who participated in the National Night Out activities.

Commissioner Broomell's Report

Commissioner Broomell commended everyone who participated in the National Night Out activities. She congratulated the Elkton Police Department and sponsors for a successful event. 

Commissioner Broomell commended Department of Public Works (DPW) employee Ed Dowell for creating the new gate at Elk Landing. She stated the Town is blessed to have Ed on staff. 


Mayor Alt echoed Commissioner Broomell's comments, stating the gate commemorates Elk Landing's history.

Mayor Alt, referring the planned development of approximately 650 acres south of Elkton (Southfields), stated the contract purchaser (Stonewall Capital) held a press release regarding the Planned Unit Development (PUD) on July 31st. Mayor Alt commended Ms. Katie Tabling, reporter for the Cecil Whig, for covering the press release.


Mayor Alt stated the property is currently zoned as high density residential. He stated the originally planned PUD, which could have resulted in 2500 units, did not come to fruition due to the economic downturn several years ago. He stated he met with several potential developers over the past few years with the hope that a sports complex could be developed rather than hundreds of houses. Mayor Alt stated the parcel was designated as an Opportunity Zone in 2018. He stated Opportunity Zones provide investment incentives over specific periods.

Mayor Alt stated his meetings and discussions led him to a meeting with Mr. Ray Jackson of Stonewall Capital, who subsequently met with the owners of the property. Mayor Alt stated Mr. Jackson is currently conducting due diligence on the property prior to purchase.

Mayor Alt stated that Elkton has an opportunity to take a team approach in building a neighborhood to be proud of. Mayor Alt expressed his goals of creating a green community, including 5G network and solar lighting.

Mayor Alt stated Mr. Jackson pledged a transparent process and would answer questions from citizens regarding the PUD. He stated the goal of the PUD is to create a live, play, and work community. 

Mayor Alt provided an overview of the property, stating it includes light industrial, commercial, and residential zones. 


Mayor Alt stated traffic and schools are a top priority. He stated the plans will not be approved without conducting studies to identify and address potential issues. 

Mayor Alt stated Stonewall Capital's due diligence process includes investigation of historic sites and potential Historic Trust easements associated with the property. 


Mayor Alt stated the public is encouraged to attend planning meetings associated with this PUD.

Public Comment

Mr. Ed Giblin questioned what type of jobs the industrial site will create. Mayor Alt stated he was told an entity that is interested in the industrial site pays well.

Ms. Shirley Anderson thanked DPW for maintenance of a stormwater management pond in the Kensington Courts neighborhood.

Ms. Anderson questioned if the Town is offering any concessions to Stonewall Capital. Mayor Alt stated the property is located within an Opportunity Zone and added that Stonewall Capital has not requested any concession from the Town at this point. He stated the current water and sewer hookup fee waiver will be available on residential building and noted that there is no waiver for commercial development. 

Ms. Anderson questioned the location of the planned apartment buildings. Mayor Alt stated the apartment buildings are currently planned to be constructed at Route 213 and Frenchtown Road. 

Mayor Alt noted that the PUD is currently in a very liquid state. He said the plan will likely be amended as it moves through the regulatory process.


Mr. Richard Lemen questioned the source of financing for the PUD. Mayor Alt stated that financing of the PUD will likely come from many areas.


Mr. Lemen expressed support for utilizing local vendors and contractors where possible.

Cecil County Councilman Bill Coutz stated the PUD can utilize Opportunity  Zone program funding, under which profits from investments or trust funds can be used to invest in a project such as this in order to avoid Capital Gains taxes, as long as the investment is left in the project for 5, 7 or 10 years.

 Ms. Sarah Guns thanked EPD and all who participated in National Night Out activities.

Mr. Rod Burr expressed concerns regarding the PUD impact on local schools. 

Mr. Burr expressed hope that the current buffers can remain. 


Mr. Burr expressed concerns regarding water and sewer capacity.


Mr. Ken Grippo expressed support for a sports/recreation venue, stating his desire for a Minor League Baseball facility.

Mayor Alt stated a community meeting will be coordinated at which Mr. Jackson can address concerns regarding the PUD.

Mr. Karl Dormon expressed his opposition to installation of speed humps on Mackall Street. He expressed concerns that speed humps negatively impact emergency responders.

Ms. Tracy Thomas expressed concerns regarding the PUD's impact on schools. 

Mr. Bill Whit expressed support for the PUD and the impact on local labor.


Mr. Whit stated his business, located at 249 South Bridge Street, is adjacent to the area at which citizens feed feral cats. He stated the population of cats has grown due to unknown persons dumping cats at the location. He stated there are currently 53 cat structures on the property and expressed concerns that the large amount of cat feces deposited on his property is creating a health issue. He stated cats have gotten into his building and marked their territory. He asked for the Board's assistance in addressing the situation.

Mayor Alt stated the Town will address the issue and expressed his hope that the resolution will be suitable to all sides.

Mr. George Kohut expressed concerns related to cybersecurity. Mr. George stated the Town's IT provider is aware of cybersecurity issues.

Mayor Alt expressed appreciation to all in attendance. He stated the public can direct questions to the Administration Office.

Mr. Giblin presented a list of suggestions for Elkton, including a carnival, an annual barbeque and benches on Howard Street. 

Mr. Giblin presented a proclamation of appreciation to Mayor Alt, a copy of which was read and placed in the record of the minutes.
Ms. Sarah Guns announced a Back to School Jam event on Friday, August 9th at 6:00 p.m. She stated the event will be held at the Family Education Center in the Hollingsworth neighborhood. 


Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:55 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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